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This memorandum sets forth the Inspector General's findings and recommendations regarding certain employment and personnel practices of the Yonkers Public School District.

Board Resolution

On August 23, 2000, in Board Member Resolution No. 00-8-99, the Board of Education requested that the Inspector General review the School District's employment and personnel practices. (See Resolution attached as Exhibit "1") The Board made this request after interim Superintendent Joe Farmer informed the Board that he had concerns about some of the personnel practices of the School District. Specifically, Mr. Farmer reported that he had rescinded personal employment contracts that his predecessor Dr. Andre Hornsby had entered into with four District administrators, and that he had made salary adjustments in several cases in which school principals had been overpaid.
 Mr. Farmer also reported that several other newly hired administrators and teachers had been given excessive salaries that appeared to violate Board policy and/or the salary schedules set forth in the District's collective bargaining agreements. He also informed the Board that several teachers and administrators hired by his predecessor were not properly certified by the State Department of Education.

Scope of Review and Objectives 


In performing our evaluation, we reviewed District hiring practices from August 1996 through October 17, 2000. This four-year time frame allowed us to review the hiring practices utilized during the tenures of Superintendents Reginald Marra and Andre Hornsby and the current Interim Superintendent Joe Farmer. During this period, the Board hired 72 new administrators, 1,257 teachers, and 1,615 non-teaching civil servants.  Of these new employees, we reviewed the personnel files of every administrator that was hired or that entered into a personal employment contract with the District. We also reviewed the files of a sample of 44 newly hired teachers in which we targeted for review those teachers who received relatively high starting salaries. We also performed a limited review of the District's practices and procedures for hiring non-teaching civil servants.

The objectives of our review were: 1) to determine whether the starting salaries of new teachers and administrators were consistent with Board personnel policies and collective bargaining agreements; 2) to examine the District's use of personal employment contracts, and to determine whether those contracts were proper; 3) to evaluate the District's procedures for determining whether professional staff had received required State of New York Department of Education certifications; 4) to evaluate the District's procedures for hiring non-teaching civil servants; and, based on our finding, 5) to make recommendations as to how personnel practices in these areas could be improved.


Summary of Finding

We examined four functions of the Yonkers Public Schools Department of Personnel: establishing starting salaries, using personal employment contracts, verifying State certification requirements, and complying with civil service law. A summary of our findings in these areas is as follows:

· Starting Salaries

 The procedures for establishing starting salaries for teachers and administrators are relatively intricate and arcane. Generally, we found that it was difficult to verify that the Personnel Department set salaries in accordance with applicable salary schedules and Board policy because salary decisions were frequently not clearly documented.

Moreover, we found that the intricacies of the process and lack of standardization made the process vulnerable to mistake and manipulation. While the number of irregularities that we found were limited, in eleven instances we found starting salaries that exceeded applicable salary schedules and/or other relevant Board policies. In three cases, starting salaries significantly deviated from appropriate amounts.

We recommend that the Board direct the Personnel Department to revamp its procedures and methods for setting and documenting how starting salaries are established.

· Personal Employment Contracts

During his tenure as Superintendent, Dr. Hornsby issued ten personal employment contracts to principals and central office administrators. While the Board never expressly approved these contracts, Board members were aware of these contracts and were generally supportive of his use of them. The principal's contracts were deemed void because they violated the School District's collective bargaining agreement with the Yonkers Council of Administrators. Whether the contracts with the central office 

administrators were binding on the Board is an open question.

To the extent that the Board wishes to utilize personal service contracts in the future, the Board should establish policies and procedures for their proper use.

· State Certification

The Personnel Department does a good job monitoring the status of the District's professional staff's certification requirements. Problems that occurred because of the hiring of teachers with licenses from other states have been rectified.

· Civil Service

Our limited review reveals that the District complies with applicable requirements of civil service law, and that starting salaries for civil servants conform to applicable civil service salary schedules. In the past four years, however, the District has made 140 promotions to provisional civil service titles. This practice may violate civil service law and should be suspended pending guidance from the City's Civil Service Commission.

Background on District Employment Practices

There are two categories of employees hired by the Board of Education: professional staff and civil servants. The professional staff includes all teachers and administrators who must be certified by the State of New York Department of Education as a requirement of employment. Civil service personnel include all non-teaching employees hired in accordance with the State civil service law.  As of November 6, 2000, the District had 4,328 employees including 2,279 teachers and 151 administrators.  There were 1,898 civil service employees whose ranks included food service workers, school aides and custodians.  


The majority of all District employees are unionized.
 Terms and conditions of employment of all unionized staff are set forth in collective bargaining agreements with the Board of Education and in the Yonkers City School District Board Policy Manual. Additionally, there is a group of central office administrators who are not represented by a union. All salaries of unionized employees are established in accordance with negotiated salary schedules set forth in the applicable collective bargaining agreements. The non-represented administrators are paid in accordance with a salary schedule established by the Board. (Copies of salary schedules for teachers, principals and assistant principals, central office administrators, civil servants, and coordinators that are in place for the 2000/2001 school year are attached as Exhibit "2".)


While the Board of Education is the ultimate hiring authority for the School District and must approve all personnel actions, the Department of Personnel/Human Resources ("Personnel Department"), which reports to the Superintendent, processes all employment matters. Among the many duties of the Personnel Department is the responsibility for computing the appropriate starting salary for new employees, and determining that all teachers and administrators have the required State certifications. 


In order to finalize personnel actions, the Executive Director of the Personnel Department prepares a resolution of pending personnel actions, including such matters as new appointments, terminations and tenure determinations, that the Superintendent recommends to the Board for approval.
 The resolutions are subsequently placed on the agenda of a stated meeting of the Board of Education for consideration and vote. Once the Board approves the resolution with the recommended personnel actions, the Personnel Department prepares action forms for each employee in which the approved action affects the employee's salary. The action forms are then forwarded to the Finance Department, which inputs the necessary information into the Boards' payroll system. 

Starting Salaries for Teachers and Administrators

The Personnel Department is responsible for computing the appropriate starting salaries of all newly appointed employees. Starting salaries vary enormously, and must be carefully determined according to relatively intricate and arcane formulas. For instance, a new teacher's salary is determined by first verifying the applicant's education and prior teaching experience, and then plotting this information on the teachers' salary schedule to determine what the corresponding starting salary should be.
 Similarly, salaries for newly hired administrators are determined by verifying past experience and referring to the appropriate salary schedule for the particular administrator's job title.
  Board policy
 expressly states that a maximum of ten years of experience from work outside the District can be credited to a newly hired employee. It is the responsibility of the employee to provide verified records from prior employers to receive credit for past experience. Once the Personnel Department confirms the validity of claimed past experience, the employee is given a salary increase retroactive to his or her starting date.
 


We reviewed the personnel files of 72 administrators and 44 teachers, who were hired between August 1996 and October 2000.
  Our objective was to determine whether starting salaries conformed to the established salary schedules, and other controlling Board policy. We also wanted to see if policies and procedures were being consistently applied by the three different school administrations that were in place during the period of review. Thus, we divided the files that we reviewed into three chronological groupings. In the first group were 13 administrators and 17 teachers hired between August 1996 and July 1998 under Superintendent Marra. The second group of 52 administrators and 17 teachers were hired between August 1998 and June 2000 under Superintendent Hornsby. The last group of 10 teachers and 7 administrators were hired between July 2000 and October 2000 under Interim Superintendent Farmer.


As a general matter, we found it rather difficult to verify that the starting salaries were accurately computed. Personnel files were frequently disorganized and relevant documents that supported a given salary tended to be scattered throughout the file.  Moreover, while worksheets existed that should have been used for determining a starting salary, often these forms were incomplete, difficult to decipher or not utilized.  At the outset we recommend that the Personnel Department review the forms used when computing starting salaries and establish a standardized procedure that can be easily reviewed for accuracy. (We have already had extensive discussions with the Executive Director of Personnel, Dr. Petronella Feaster, who was most helpful to us, and she has already begun this recommended review.)

With respect to the files that we reviewed, we found that the only significant irregularities in the hiring process occurred during Dr. Hornsby's tenure as superintendent. First, on ten occasions the standard hiring procedures were bypassed in that four central office administrators and six school principals were given employment contracts that were inconsistent with collective bargaining agreements and/or other Board policy and procedure. (These contracts are discussed separately below.) Second, we found twelve instances in which applicable policies and procedures were not followed, and in eleven of those cases, starting salaries appeared to exceed the amounts established by collective bargaining agreements and/or Board policy.

In general, our review confirmed the information that Mr. Farmer provided to the Board. The irregular hiring practices that we identified included: establishing starting salaries that were inconsistent with and/or exceeded applicable salary schedules; exceeding the limitation of only crediting a newly hired employee with up to ten years of credit for employment outside of the Yonkers Public School District; failing to verify past experience; and, giving longevity credits in violation of Board policy.
 (A detailed account of the irregularities that we found are set forth in Exhibit "5".)

Furthermore, of the cases that we identified as not conforming to applicable salary schedules and/or Board policy, we found three cases that significantly deviated from controlling policies and procedures. In one instance, the District hired Bernell Peltier as an administrative intern with a starting salary of $90,000, approximately $50,000 more than what would appear to be consistent with her experience. In the second instance, a teacher, Vivian Isom, was paid almost $30,000 more than the amount reported to and approved by the Board of Education. (See Exhibit "5".)

In the third instance, we found an apparent violation of the Board's Conflict of Interest provision, which requires that the School District not hire relatives of high level central staff administrators "except upon the consent of two-thirds of the Members of the Board to be determined at a Board meeting and to be entered upon the proceedings of the Board."
 The District hired teacher Victoria Henderson, the wife of then Executive Director of Personnel James Henderson, without complying with this ethics provision. In fact, Ms. Henderson's appointment never appeared in a Board personnel resolution, and thus, was never voted on by the Board. Moreover, Ms. Henderson received a starting teacher's salary of $65,000, when her credentials only justified a maximum starting salary of $45,767. See Exhibit "5". 

Finally, in conjunction with our review of starting salaries, we note that five newly recruited teachers and administrators from out of state received reimbursement for moving expenses, and in two cases, the District paid temporary lodging expenditures.
 Because the Board does not have a policy regarding relocation expenses, we recommend that the Board create such a policy to ensure that only reasonable and necessary expenditures are being reimbursed.
 

We spoke with James Henderson who was the Executive Director of Personnel when the hiring irregularities occurred. Mr. Henderson stated that he was not responsible for setting the starting salaries of Bernell Peltier or Vivian Isom, because the decisions relating to their employment were made prior to his starting date of July 23, 1999.
 With respect to his wife Victoria, he recognized that her $65,000 salary did not conform to the applicable teachers' salary schedule, but claimed that Dr. Hornsby had approved her salary as part of a total compensation package for both him and his wife who relocated from Texas to take positions with the School District. Mr. Henderson stated that Dr. Hornsby told him he would ask the Board to approve Victoria's salary. Mr. Henderson was not aware that her appointment was inconsistent with the Board's conflict of interest provision, and assumed that the Board was aware of and approved of his wife's appointment. He also said that the failure to have his wife's appointment appear on a Board personnel resolution was an oversight.


With respect to the other irregularities that we found, Mr. Henderson stated that he believed that the starting salaries were fully consistent with past practices of the School District when attempting to recruit talented administrators and teachers in hard-to-fill disciplines. He stated that "supply and demand" created circumstances when it was necessary to pay salaries above what an applicant's experience would dictate under the applicable salary schedule. The step and longevity increases, while not necessarily corresponding to actual experience, were used as a way to meet a desirable applicant's salary demands.


With respect to the certification problems that Mr. Farmer reported to the Board, Mr. Henderson said that he was aware that the State of New York had not certified most of the newly recruited out-of-state teachers and administrators. However, he believed that they were certifiable because of having licenses from other jurisdictions. He believed that the problem was one of "paperwork", and that New York State could take many months to process applications for certification.


In our view, the irregularities that we found and Mr. Henderson's explanation of them reveal that the District's existing procedures for setting starting salaries are vulnerable to mistake and manipulation. While the irregularities appear to be isolated and limited in number and time of occurrence, there are presently no safeguards in place to prevent a reoccurrence. In order to ensure the integrity of the process, we believe that the Board needs to direct the Personnel Department to create policies and procedures that will standardize how the District establishes new employees' starting salaries. The Board needs assurances that the intricate process of determining new salaries is accurate and consistently applied, and fully explainable. Moreover, the Board must be expressly made aware of and approve any deviations from the norm. In the recommendation section of this report we suggest steps that we believe will further the goal of creating a system for setting salaries with greater integrity and accountability.

Personal Employment Contracts


During his tenure Dr. Hornsby awarded ten employment contracts: four to central staff administrators and six to school principals.
 (We found no evidence that any other personal employment contracts, except those given to Superintendents, were used during the time period of our review.) These contracts were not processed through the personnel department or the District's legal counsel,
 and do not appear in the individual's personnel files. Finance Director Frank Lutz confirmed that according to financial records these were the only personal employment contracts that were processed by the Finance Department. The Board of Education never expressly approved any of these contracts, which were signed only by Dr. Hornsby and the contract recipients. It is apparent that Dr. Hornsby acted alone in the administration of these contracts.
 


Except for the title of a particular appointment (i.e. "principal" or "assistant to the superintendent") and the stated salary, the terms of each contract were identical. Material terms included: the right of the superintendent to award up to a 15% annual performance bonus - subject to the approval of the Board of Education; the right of the superintendent to assign duties to the employee as the superintendent deemed proper; and, the right of the employee to receive payment of all unpaid salary for the remainder of the Contract if the employee was terminated without cause. It was intended that these contracts would supersede all other contractual rights of the principals and administrators entering into them. The term for all ten contracts ran for a single year. (A sample copy of the standard employment contract is attached as Exhibit "6".)


It is clear that the six contracts with school principals violated applicable terms and conditions of the collective bargaining agreement between the School District and the Yonkers Council of Administrators -- the duly designated collective bargaining agent for principals and assistant principals. As a result, these contracts were void at their inception and of no legal effect.
 


With respect to the four contracts with non-represented, central office administrators, we have requested an opinion of the School District's legal counsel as to their binding effect because they were never expressly voted on and approved by the Board of Trustees. (See memorandum of Phil Zisman to Larry Thomas dated November 3, 2000, attached as Exhibit "7".) Nonetheless, it is evident that a majority of the Trustees were generally aware of and approved of their use. All of the Trustees that we interviewed
 stated that the majority of the Board had given Dr. Hornsby broad leeway in making personnel decisions that he deemed necessary to run the District. A majority of the Trustees also were generally aware that Dr. Hornsby wanted to utilize personal employment contracts, which included performance bonus incentives, in order to build an administrative staff that was loyal to him and committed to implementing his educational vision.
It is also clear that while generally aware of Dr. Hornsby's use of personal employment contracts, a majority of the Trustees did not know who had received them, the extent of their use, or their specific terms and conditions. Whether the Board's apparent acquiescence to the use of these personal employment contracts binds the Board to their terms is a legal matter, and thus, we have referred this question to the District's legal counsel.


As part of our review of these employment contracts we also reviewed the payments that the School District made under the contracts. According to the terms of the personal employment contracts "all previous Contracts of employment with the Board are superseded or terminated and are of no force and effect." We discovered, however, that the principals who signed personal employment contracts continued to receive extra payments that other principals who had not entered into such agreements were entitled to under the collective bargaining agreement with the District. The receipt of payments under both the collective bargaining agreement and the personal employment contract appears to be inconsistent with the intent that the personal employment contracts were to supersede the collective bargaining agreement.


It is apparent to us that while Dr. Hornsby had the support of the Board for issuing personnel employment contracts, he failed to ensure that they complied with State law. Thus, the contracts failed to achieve his objectives. If the Board is to sanction the use of personnel employment contracts in the future, we recommend that they first create policies and procedures for their proper utilization.

Certification of Professional Staff


Under New York State Education law, the New York State Department of Education must certify all teachers and administrators.
 In other words, in order to work in the Yonkers Public Schools, teachers and administrators need to prove that they have received applicable State certification. Teachers and administrators can meet State certification requirements, at least on a temporary basis, if they fall within one of the following classifications: 1) permanent certification - the teacher or administrator meets all qualifications and the state has issued a permanent certification; 2) provisional certification - the teacher or administrator meets all requirements except for experience; 3) certificate of qualification - a new teacher without experience who has earned a teaching degree from a recognized college or university; and, 4) temporary license - an uncertified teacher without a teaching degree who seeks employment in a discipline in which the State has recognized that it is difficult to recruit new teachers.
 


Any teacher or administrator who has not received permanent certification must be working toward that goal. In the Yonkers Public Schools, it is the responsibility of the Personnel Department to monitor the certification status of every professional staff member to ensure compliance with State certification requirements, and to ensure that teachers and administrators receive their permanent certifications in a timely fashion. Our review has revealed that the Personnel Department does an excellent job in overseeing certification issues.


On July 18, 2000 Executive Director of Personnel Dr. Feaster issued a report to Mr. Farmer which set forth the certification status of all of the Districts' professional staff. Included in that report was a list of teachers and administrators who were not certified or had not provided the State with necessary information to be eligible for certification. (See Exhibit "9", July 18, 2000 memorandum of Petronella Feaster to Joe Farmer.)  Subsequent to the July 18, 2000 report, all teachers and administrators still currently employed by the Yonkers Public Schools with certification deficiencies have either remedied or are working to remedy those deficiencies.


Our findings that the School District does a good job with certification issues were confirmed in discussions with State personnel. Charles McCarthy, an assistant in the State Department of Education Office of Teaching, responsible for the issuance of temporary licenses, informed us that he believed that Yonkers had been justified in its requests to hire teachers requiring temporary licenses, and that Yonkers was not under review by the State for certification violations. Assistant Regional Certification Officer with BOCES of Southern Westchester Janet Childs stated that during the almost four years that she has worked with school districts on certification matters, Yonkers has actively worked with the State in an effort to address all certification questions that have arisen. 

Civil Service Employees

We conducted a limited review of the District's compliance with civil service laws and procedures regarding the hiring of civil service employees. Based on discussions with the City of Yonkers civil service administrator, Yonkers Public Schools civil service administrator, and School District union personnel, and a review of Board personnel resolutions for civil service employees, we are satisfied that, as a general rule, the School District hires civil servants in compliance with State civil service law, and that starting salaries are set in accordance with applicable civil service salary schedules.


Our review of civil service matters did, however, reveal one practice regarding provisional appointments that we believe may not conform to the requirements of the civil service law. In the last four years, we discovered that on 140 occasions the School District granted title changes to civil servants with either permanent or provisional status to new provisional titles.
 If these changes were made solely in order to give raises to specific civil service employees by promoting them to a provisional title that pays more than their actual underlying title, then they would be counter to civil service requirements. In addition to circumventing civil service law, the effect of these provisional promotions is to inflate the School District's annual budget during the fiscal year. 


We recommend that the Board of Trustees place a moratorium on these types of title changes, and request that the City Civil Service Commission adopt a regulation setting forth policies and procedures for the use of provisional promotions.


Recommendations

To help establish greater internal controls and accountability over the personnel matters that we have reviewed, we make the following recommendations:

· The Personnel Department should create standardized policies and procedures for establishing starting salaries. These procedures should be submitted to the Board for its review and approval. Included in these standards should be the creation of a form that clearly spells out how a starting salary was derived. There should also be clear policies and procedures for verifying prior teaching experience and awarding longevity increases.

· The personnel resolutions that the Board of Education votes on when making personnel-related decisions should list the starting salary of all newly hired employees. (Currently, these resolutions do not list proposed administrators' salaries.) A new employee's stated salary that does not strictly conform to established policies and procedures should be explained and justified in documentation submitted to the Board. In conjunction with the proposed resolution, the Executive Director of Personnel should submit a certification attesting that all applicable laws and Board policies and procedures were followed in processing the recommended personnel actions.

· Given the complexity of establishing starting salaries for teachers and administrators, the Executive Director of Personnel should give a workshop to Trustees that explains this process as well as other hiring related issues.

· The Board should revise its policy regarding appropriate, reimbursable, staff expenditures. There should be a specific policy regarding relocation expenses.

· The Executive Director of Personnel should submit an annual report to the Board, which reviews the current status of important personnel issues such as vacancies, turnover, salaries, recruitment etc.

· With respect to personal employment contracts, the Board should request that the District's legal counsel propose policies and procedures for their use.

· With respect to civil service matters, the Board should place a moratorium on granting provisional promotions, and request that the City Civil Service Commission establish regulations for such promotions.

Conclusion
Based on our finding, we believe that the District's personnel practices discussed in this report need to be standardized in accordance with Board policies and procedures.  Additionally, all personnel actions that the Department of Personnel recommends to the Board through the Superintendent of Schools need to be fully documented to ensure that all actions are consistent with Board policy. Once new procedures are established, it is incumbent upon the Board to hold the Personnel Department accountable for meeting these new standards. With appropriate oversight we believe that the Board will be able to greatly reduce, if not eliminate, administrative mistakes and improper manipulations of the hiring system. Implementing the recommendations in this report would be an important step in ensuring the integrity of the hiring process. 

� Several Principals who had received personal employment contracts had received payments that exceeded the negotiated amounts set forth in the collective bargaining agreement with the Yonkers Council of Administrators. Mr. Farmer directed that these salaries be rolled back to amounts consistent with the negotiated union contract.


� There are four unions that represent Board employees. Principals and assistant principals are represented by the Yonkers Council of Administrators; teachers by the Yonkers Federation of Teachers; civil servants by the Civil Service Employees Association; and the coordinators by the Teamsters.


� A copy of the Personnel resolution denominated Board Report No. 99-7-3 and dated July 28, 1999 is attached as Exhibit "3".


� For example, a new teacher hired for the 2000/2001 school year with only a BA and no prior teaching experience would be placed on "lane 1 step 1" of the teacher's salary schedule and would have a starting salary of $40,068. A new teacher credited with five years of prior teaching experience and having a BA plus 30 additional graduate degree credits, would be placed on "lane 3 step 5" and have a salary of  $51,470. (See teachers salary schedule in Exhibit "2".) 


� For example, a new assistant principal credited with nine years prior experience would be placed on "lane 2 step 10" of the School Building Administrators Salary Scale and receive a salary of $81,130.  (All administrators must have at least a masters degree to qualify for State certification. As such, education is not a factor when determining applicable placement on the administrators salary schedule.) (See Principals and Assistant Principals salary schedule in Exhibit "2".)


� See generally, Yonkers City School District Board Policy Manual, Chapter IV.


� For example, presently a new teacher with a masters degree who claimed on his or her employment application 5 years of prior teaching experience but who did not have verified proof of that employment would be hired at  "lane 1 step 1" on the teachers' masters degree salary schedule at $44,009. Upon receiving proof of the prior 5 years of experience, the teacher would receive credit for up to five years of experience, and be given an appropriate increase retroactive to the original starting date. (There is no requirement that the District give complete credit for all past experience, and Board policy expressly limits this credit to no more than ten years. There has been an unwritten practice that newly hired teachers can receive one step increase for every two years of prior experience from outside of the Yonkers Public Schools.)


� Our review focused on administrators, and therefore, we reviewed every administrator hired during the period of review. With respect to teachers, we specifically chose not to review teachers who entered the system at the lowest salary levels. Instead, we chose teachers who, because of advanced education and prior teaching experience, were entering the Yonkers Public School System with relatively high salaries. We also reviewed all the personnel files that Interim Superintendent Farmer found to be problematic in his report to the Board of Education. (Lists of the personnel files that we reviewed are attached as Exhibit "4".)


� The longevity provision in the Yonkers City School District Board Policy Manual, section 4-2.6 grants salary increases to certified staff who have worked for at least ten years in the Yonkers Public School system. We found several instances in which longevity increases were awarded in violation of this policy. (We note that it is the position of current Executive Director of Personnel Dr. Feaster, with respect to administrators recruited from outside the District, that it is proper to give longevity credits for work outside of the District when trying to fill highly competitive and hard to fill positions. Indeed, when hiring Fern Eisgrub as Director of Magnet Programs and Grants, she was given credit for 25 years of longevity service for her experience outside of the District.)


� See Yonkers City School District Board Policy Manual section 1-15.


� The District reimbursed the following moving expenses: Herschel Williams - $5,077; Ray and Deborah Willis - $6,881; Vivian Isom - $6,849; Bernell Peltier - $3,921. The District paid temporary lodging expenses to Horace Williams - $3,433; and, James Henderson - $8,676.


� Although not specifically within the scope of this report, we performed a limited review of reimbursed expenses to District employees, especially for travel and meals. We found a general lack of supporting documentation to justify many of the submitted expenditures. In addition to establishing guidelines for relocation expenses, we believe the Board should revise its policy and procedure with respect to all reimbursable staff expenditures.  See Board Policy Manual section 3-3.6.


� Paul Citarella the Executive Director of Personnel prior to Mr. Henderson told us that these salary decisions came from the Superintendent's office.


� The four administrators were Deputy Superintendent Herschel Williams, Assistant Superintendents Cynthia Joffrion and Ray Willis, and Executive Director of Personnel James Henderson. The six principals were Kathy Andrews, Alfred Gourrier, Fred Hernandez, Angelo Petrone, Horace Williams, and Deborah Willis.


� Lawrence Thomas, attorney of the School District, informed us that he first learned about the employment contracts only after the Yonkers Council of Administrators, the union for the principals and assistant principals, complained that they violated their collective bargaining agreement with the School District. Apparently, the Superintendent and the Board of Trustees never consulted legal counsel when these contracts were first contemplated. This was a significant oversight. Legal counsel would have quickly been able to explain that the District could not independently contract with school principals because of the preclusive effect of the School District's collective bargaining agreement with the Yonkers Council of Administrators. Additionally, legal counsel could have counseled the Superintendent and the Board on the procedure for entering into binding contracts with non-represented administrators. 


� In January of 2000, upon advice of counsel, Dr. Hornsby unilaterally rescinded the six contracts with principals. In July of 2000, interim Superintendent Joe Farmer directed that the salaries of the principals who had entered into personal employment contracts be reduced in order to conform those salaries to the amounts negotiated with the Yonkers Council of Administrators in the collective bargaining agreement.


� We interviewed Maria Chiulli, Ellis Cousens, Bernadette Dunne, Albert Edwards, Robert Ferrito, Dominick Iannacone, and Thomas Weibrecht.


� We note that on June 16, 2000, the day the Board terminated his employment from the District, Dr. Hornsby's attempted to simultaneously terminate and enter into new employment contracts with administrators Williams, Joffrion, Willis and Henderson, apparently in an effort to trigger a right of these administrators to receive enhanced termination pay under the terms of the new contracts. (See e.g. Letter of Andre J. Hornsby to Dr. Herschel Williams dated June 16, 2000, attached as Exhibit "8".) It is clear that this action was counter to both Board policy and public policy in general, and therefore, the administrators received no enforceable contractual rights based upon Dr. Hornsby's actions of June 16, 2000. 


� Collectively, the six school principals claimed and received special pay totaling $15,660 under the District's collective bargaining agreement with the Yonkers Council of Administrators during the time the personal employment contract were supposed to be in effect and superseding the collective bargaining agreement. Additionally, only two administrators, Herschel Williams and Cynthia Joffrion, actually received the 15% performance bonuses set forth in the personnel employment contracts.


� Central office administrators must hold School District Administrator ("SDA") certification; building administrators (principals and assistant principals) must hold School Administration/Supervision certification or SDA certification; teachers must hold certifications in the specific area in which they teach, such as Special Education or English 7-12.


� Because the State has a backlog in processing certification applications, there is also an informal classification of "pending" once a teacher eligible for certification has submitted an application to the state.


�Dr. Feaster's review of the District's certifications efforts revealed that there were a small number of teachers and administrators hired during Dr. Hornsby's tenure as Superintendent who had not applied with the State for certification. Upon identifying those professionals with certification problems, the Personnel Department began working with them to ensure compliance with State certification requirements, and all problems have now been resolved.


� For example, on the Board personnel resolution dated July 28, 1999, and entitled Board Report No. 99 - 7 - 3, Barbara Rosengaft's title was changed from Permanent Control Clerk III to Provisional Administrative Assistant. (See Exhibit "3".)
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